

## COUNTY COUNCIL LOCAL COMMITTEE FOR COPELAND

Minutes of a Meeting of the County Council Local Committee for Copeland held on Wednesday, 15 March 2023 at Cleator Moor Civic Hall, Cleator Moor at 10.15 am

### PRESENT:

Mr K Hitchen (Chair)

Mr MS Barbour

Mr M Hawkins

Mr GRPM Roberts

Mr CP Turner

Mr CJ Whiteside

Mrs EL Williamson

Mr D Wilson (Vice-Chair)

Mr AW Wonnacott

Also in Attendance:-

- |               |   |  |
|---------------|---|--|
| Ms V Ayre     | - | Public Health Locality Manager (Allerdale) |
| Ms C Clark    | - | Library and Customer Manager (Copeland)    |
| Mrs L Davis   | - | Democratic Services Officer                |
| Mr M Reeves   | - | Traffic Management Team Leader             |
| Ms L Shaw     | - | Area Manager - Allerdale/Copeland          |
| Mr M Taylor   | - | Local Area Network Manager (Copeland)      |
| Ms L Thorburn | - | Area Planning Manager - Allerdale/Copeland |

At the beginning of the meeting a minute's silence was held for Councillor Arthur Lamb. Members paid tribute to Councillor Lamb.

### 72 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received from Mr F Morgan and Mr D Southward.

### 73 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor G Roberts declared a non-pecuniary interest in Agenda Item No 6 – Copeland Highways Working Group – as a member of Whitehaven Town Council.

### 74 EXCLUSION OF PRESS AND PUBLIC

**RESOLVED**, that the press and public be not excluded during consideration of any items on the agenda.

### 75 PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

There was no public participation for the meeting.

## **76 MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING**

**RESOLVED**, that the minutes of the meeting held on 16 January 2023 be confirmed as a true record.

## **77 COPELAND HIGHWAYS WORKING GROUP - UPDATE FROM 15 FEBRUARY 2023**

Members received a report that detailed discussions and recommendations of the Copeland Highways Working Group which was held on 15 February 2023. The minutes of the meeting were appended to the report.

The Local Area Network Manager updated members on the A595 Liaison Group meeting that had taken place on 16 February. Members had expressed their concerns to National Highways representatives on the upcoming Moresby Embankment work. The concerns included pre-planning and community engagement. It was noted that £100,000 had been received from National Highways for highway improvements to mitigate traffic disruption. It was noted that National Highways were trying to work with Stagecoach and Network Rail to tailor their services accordingly.

The Local Member for Egremont North and St Bees asked if an audit survey had been carried out on Harras Road and requested an update on traffic management around Whitehaven School Campus. The Traffic Management Team Leader gave an update on the work that had taken place around the Whitehaven campus. A solution to reduce traffic congestion in the area was considered unlikely, with focus given to improving road safety, particularly for pedestrians and vulnerable road users. Options were being drawn up but it was recognised that a “quick fix” would not resolve this. It was agreed that the CRASH minutes, where a discussion had taken place on Harras Road, be sent to the relevant Councillors and further discussion on this takes place outside the meeting.

The Local Member for Kells raised traffic issues in her area. The Traffic Management Team Leader advised that the Team had just been made aware of missing illuminated bollards on Kells Main Street and would address this. Concepts for a redesign of a specific junction in Kells were being drawn up and it was agreed that these be circulated to the Local Member. The officers and Local Member agreed to arrange a site visit to the area.

In discussion of the Whitehaven TRO, it was agreed that a list of items already submitted to the Team would be circulated to members in due course.

To conclude the report, the Local Area Network Manager outlined schemes that had been completed this year and two schemes that would commence in the following week.

The Local Area Network Manager thanked members for their support. Members thanked the Team for individual work that had taken place in their areas and for all their hard work over the years.

**RESOLVED**, that the minutes of the meeting of the meeting of the Copeland Highways Working Group held on 15 February 2023 be noted.

## **78 AREA MANAGER REPORT**

Members received a report that provided an update on the activity undertaken by the Community Development Team since the last meeting of the Committee.

The Area Manager gave a Borderlands update advising members that four Project Initiation Documents (PIDs) had been submitted for consideration for the Borderlands fund. The PIDs had been reviewed by an external consultant and dialogue was ongoing with Project Leads. A meeting of the Town Team had been arranged to discuss the advice of the consultants. It was noted that the Borderlands programme would move across to the new Cumberland Council and the next steps would be for the consultants' recommendations to be presented for approval to submit to the Borderlands Partnership Board and to facilitate the process for schemes to move to the next stage of developing project level business case.

Members were informed that a West Cumbria Cost of Living and Better Health Expo events were held at Millom and Cleator Moor to better inform professionals and the public around the wide range of support and advice that was currently available in our area in relation to cost of living and health related matters. Great feedback from these events had been received.

Members received library, adult learning and public health updates. With regards to Library Services, members were informed of new initiatives that were planned for the service. The Local Member for Kells questioned whether a modern day library should have extended opening hours to encourage further usage. Members were informed of public health's current priorities. A discussion took place around domestic abuse. Partnership working that was already in place and future work planned for this was noted. It was reported that Dementia Awareness week would take place in May and funding had been received for the Community Catalyst Programme to take place in Copeland. Where public health would fit in the new Cumberland Authority was discussed.

To conclude the Area Manager gave updates on the Cost of Living Reserve, the NDA Cost of Living Fund, Refugee Resettlement Team work and advised members that Copeland Citizens Advice had produced their money advice report for the period April 22 - March 23. It was agreed to circulate specific details of the Citizens Advice report on the cost of living crisis to members. The Area Manager advised that all but £1 of the Cost of Living Reserve had been spent and thanked members for their input on this.

**RESOLVED**, that the report be noted.

## **79 INVESTING IN OUR COMMUNITIES**

Members received a report that presented grant applications in excess of £5,000 for consideration and approval from the 2022-23 budget and were also asked to note

grant applications under £5,000 where funding had previously been awarded to the applying organisation which took the full amount applied for over £5,000. The report also presented any proposals from the Environment Fund, regardless of the amount.

Working with the Community Development Team, projects proposed by Members for the Environment Fund had been developed with the relevant partners and organisations. The projects, listed in the report, had been agreed informally with Members and now required formal ratification of Local Committee. It was noted that in 2022/2023 financial year, the Committee had approved a grant of up to £25,000 to the County Council's Hensingham Day Centre and Grassroots Garden Centre for pathway and access improvement. Members were advised the full allocation had not been spent and were asked to agree that the underspend of £3,209 be de-committed and returned the Environment Fund budget to be allocated towards other schemes.

**RESOLVED**, that

- (1) the report be noted;
- (2) the projects listed in the report for Environment funding be agreed;
- (3) the amount of £3,209 allocated to Hensingham Day Centre and Grassroots Garden Centre during the financial year 2022/23 from the Environment Fund be de-committed and returned to the Environment Fund budget to be allocated to other schemes as a result of the full grant allocation of up to £25,000 not being fully spent;
- (4) the amount of £4,000 allocated to Cumbria Adult Learning during the financial year 2018/19 from the 0-19 Universal Services be de-committed and returned to the 0.19 Universal Services budget as a result of the full grant allocation of up to £27,801 not being fully spent.

## **80 COPELAND LOCAL COMMITTEE FINAL REPORT**

Members received a report that celebrated the achievements of Copeland Local Committee as this was the final meeting with the County Council ceasing to exist with effect from 31 March 2023. The report looked back on what the Committee had experienced and achieved in its last 5 years under the current administration.

The report outlined the establishment of Local Committees in 2001 with the aim of "optimising the use of Council assets and resources in their area; to influence Council policies and strategies affecting their area; and through the "whole area approach", to work with communities and partner organisations to enable public services to be shaped locally, to achieve the best possible outcomes within available resources."

The twelve Elected Members of Copeland Local Committee had an integral role in supporting their communities and ensuring the best possible outcomes. In recognition of their achievements, Members had offered contributions, listed in the

report, demonstrating the variety of work they had undertaken in their respective divisions. Special individual tributes on the work undertaken by Councillor A Lamb were made at the meeting, namely his work on water quality and retaining a full size fire engine at Frizington.

Local Committee's responses to major incidents and their allocation of funding were listed in the report. To conclude, in recognition of the work done by Cumbria County Council's Copeland Local Committee, commemorative benches would be sited in Whitehaven, Egremont, Cleator Moor, Millom and St Bees. A plaque would be included on each bench with an inscription: Presented by Elected Members of Cumbria County Council's Local Committee for Copeland 31 March 2023.

**RESOLVED**, that the report be noted.

## **81 COPELAND CHAMPIONS UPDATE**

### **Autism Champion**

The Autism Champion expressed the wish for the continuation of his Champion role.

### **Health Champion**

The Health Champion advised members of the NHS reorganisation. The need for local level involvement in local health services was expressed. The Champion advised that the next Health and Wellbeing Forum was scheduled for 26 May in Eden and open to all members of the public.

Recruitment and retention of NHS staff were discussed.

### **Fire Champion**

The Fire Champion informed members of the recent HMICFRS Inspection of the Cumbria Fire and Rescue Service. Although an inadequate rating had been received, operational assurance had been given and the Service had done everything possible to sort out the identified inadequacies before presenting again to HMICFRS at the end of March.

### **Children's Champion**

The Children's Champion advised of a project that was taking place to support children who had a parent in jail. It was noted that, at present, the number of children whose parent was incarcerated was unknown. The Champion advised that this work would continue in the new Cumberland Authority.

The Champions were thanked for their updates.

## **82 VERBAL UPDATE FROM MEMBERS ON OUTSIDE BODIES/EXTERNAL COMMITTEES**

There were no updates given at the meeting.

## **83 NUCLEAR ISSUES**

There were no nuclear issues discussed at the meeting.

As this was the last meeting of Copeland Local Committee, Members thanked the Chair and officers for the cross party work that had taken place supporting the Committee and the community. Special mentions to previous staff members were made, namely Mr K Cosgrove, Ms M Hewitt and Ms G Elliot.

The Chair gave a speech in which he also thanked members and officers for their support and hard work and highlighted the differences the Committee had made. The Chair concluded by wishing everyone all the best for the future.

The meeting ended at 12.20 pm